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ECONOMY AND ENVIRONMENT SCRUTINY PANEL,

29th February 2012

PRESENT: Councillor D Hardy (Chair)

Councillors Ali, Benton, Baines MBE, Hutson, Marshall MBE, Stout

53 MINUTES

IT WAS AGREED that the minutes of the meeting of the Economy and Environment Scrutiny Panel held on 8th February 2012 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

54 EXAMPLES OF 20MPH LIMITS AND THE CONSULTATION PROCESS

The Director, Economy and Environment submitted a written report in response to a request by this Panel to receive information on longstanding examples, and an update on the consultation process relating to 20mph sites in Calderdale and any other Local Authorities. Examples of 20mph speed limits indicated that they provided a cost effective means of reducing casualties.  The Stainland and Elland 20mph speed limit areas were to be assessed and the results reported to Cabinet to support implementing further schemes.  20mph speed limits had been introduced in Calderdale over the last ten years in Hebden Bridge, Copley and Stainland with current proposals to implement a scheme in Elland.  

Information at Appendix 1 of the report described the use of 20mph speed limits in Calderdale and other local authorities and provided evidence to prove the benefits in implementing these schemes to reduce casualties.  Consultation was a necessary part of these schemes and contributed to raising awareness and improved the effectiveness if those affected appreciated the benefits. Continued positive dialogue with the West Yorkshire Police was ongoing in order to increase enforcement and education on speed issues.
Members commented on the following issues:  

· It would be helpful if information was provided to the public, as to where funding was coming from for the 20mph schemes to be implemented; In response, Officers advised that a briefing note could be provided.  For clarity Officers advised that funding was being derived from the Local Transport Plan programme, the decision to continue with the continued programme of implementation of further schemes required Cabinet approval.

· Officers advised that indications suggested that the effectiveness of 20mph speed limits reduced speeds generally overall and there was evidence that casualty severity reduced.

· Were there ways of reducing the cost of the consultation process? In response, Officers advised that there was every possibility that the cost of consultation would reduce, as the process continued, and ways of reducing costs would be investigated.

· Officers advised that consultation was an essential part of any 20mph limit scheme and improved the effectiveness in casualty reduction by including the community in the decision making process.

· Was there any further funding available out of the LTP3 for funding further schemes? In response, Officers advised that there was a small amount of funding from the Integrated Transport Fund; this had been severely reduced from £2.3M to £900K, however, a proportion of this could be used to fund 2 schemes per year.

· Longer term, a period of monitoring was required with regard to the statistics reported.  Members considered that 20mph limits were particularly supported by members of the public, and there was a clear commitment across the Council.

· Officers advised that a review on the schemes in Stainland and Elland would be submitted to Cabinet for consideration.

IT WAS AGREED that 
(a) the report be noted; and

(b) this Panel are supportive of the continued implementation of 20mph speed limits, and welcome any consideration of the reduction in the cost of the consultation process.

55 CALDERVALE LINE

A representative from Metro attended the meeting and gave a presentation which provided an overview of the context for the study to develop the Caldervale Line. The presentation concentrated on the Caldervale Line strategic importance, as a key transport link in the City Region. The rail corridor formed a fundamental part of the strategy to support economic growth. There had been a number of achievements achieved to date which included; the Halifax Station upgrade, planned car park extensions at Sowerby Bridge and Todmorden.  Customer information screens were being installed at Hebden Bridge, Mytholmroyd, Sowerby Bridge and Todmorden, and additional peak rail capacity had been increased from December 2011. The Northern Hub provided the potential for faster journey times and a direct link to Manchester Airport and the North West.

The Caldervale Line Study had concluded that the route was well used for local journeys, but not inter-regional.  A focus on the short term should be on a transformational timetable which provided for both local and inter-regional journeys. The initial focus should also be on improving the diesel rolling stock, especially for inter-regional journeys, and electrification was the next step.

It was vital to make a case via the Yorkshire Rail Network Study  and Northern Hub, where it was envisaged journey time improvements would occur by 2018. 

It was important to build usage on the line now, and on core routes which generated more passengers. This would improve the business case for scheme improvements for the next set of railway franchises in 2014.

Members commented on the following issues:

· The direct link to Manchester Airport would have a dramatic effect on the line.

· Concerns were raised relating to the quality of rolling stock. In response, Officers from Metro advised that this was a difficult issue, due to the recent recession; the amount of planned replacement rolling stock from Northern had reduced from 200 to 60. 

· Could premium peak fares be considered to increase revenue? In response, Officers from Metro advised that this was an option. However, there was more scope through the smartcard ticketing system, which at present was being introduced in buses during this year. From 2014 it was hoped that the smartcard ticketing system would be available for rail users, initially in Leeds and Bradford stations.

· What sort of checking system was in place to ensure the public were paying for their tickets? In response, Officers advised that it was Northern Rail’s responsibility to ensure that all fares are paid for, however, if there were specific examples of fare-dodging available, Officers from Metro would be very happy to raise this issue with Northern Rail.

· Concern was raised over the down grading of Mytholmroyd Station.  In response, Officers from Metro advised that delivering the overall strategy would support the increase in services.

· It was acknowledged that Metro had been very helpful in supporting the Caldervale Line; Officers advised that a steering group had now been set up, which included the Directors of Northern, Network Rail, Metro and Officers.  The next step was to consider a parliamentary event involving MP’s to lobby for this issue.
IT WAS AGREED that Officers be thanked for a very informative presentation.
56 WORK PLAN

The Scrutiny Support Officer presented the Work Plan for consideration.

IT WAS AGREED that the Work Plan be approved. 
Note: The following reports are available for inspection by Members of the Council:-

Minutes of meeting held on 8th February 2012

Examples of 20mph Limits and the Consultation Process

Work Plan

